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The smile on Kyle above proves that the 

International Division hosted a very 

successful Beginners Meet and fostered 

some new model railroaders. Kyle 

Mandy has finished the circuit of the four 

workstations and now complete with 

ballasted track, ground foam scenery, and 

trees his small module looks great and the 

smile on Kyleôs face shows how he feels 

about the day. Read more inside.  
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white printed version delivered by standard 
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Material for publication is welcome. Send 

articles, coming events, notices, etc. to the 

editor. Materials including photographs may 

be submitted by e-mail. Materials will be 

credited at the time of publication and will be 

returned if requested. Articles appearing in the 

Frontier Flimsy may be reprinted in other non-

profit publications providing that credit is 

given to the author and the Flimsy. 

 

Advertising is accepted in the flimsy; please 

see the region web site for information and 

rates. 

 

Opinions expressed in the Frontier Flimsy are 

those of the writer and do not necessarily 

reflect those of the NMRA, the Region, its 

officers, or other contributors to the Frontier 

Flimsy. 

 

Special thanks to Diane Dodds for 

proofreading and nitpicking.  
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Niagara Frontier Region Executive Reports 
 

President 

Richard Hatton 
 

American Vice President 

Open 

 

Canadian Vice President 

Clark Kooning  

 

Secretary 

John Licharson 
 

Niagara Frontier Region Division Reports 
 

Allegheny Highlands Division  

Inactive 

 

Central Ontario Division  

Superintendent Richard Hatton 

 

International Division  

Superintendent Richard Sparrow 

 

The great thing about winter storms is that travel 

can legitimately be kept to absolute essentials ï no 

need to run the myriad of errands that usually end 

up taking away most of the morning, or afternoon. 

So, once the driveway is cleared, there is nothing 

much else to do but retire to the basement and work 

on the layout. Bring on the snow! 

 

In addition to taking ñsnow daysò to work on our 

layouts, the ID put on a Beginnersô Meet on January 

19
th
 at the Eva Rothwell Resource (community) 

Centre in Hamilton. There were just over 30 people 

at the Meet, including clinicians, participants, and 

helpers. Although we were not entirely sure as to 

how this format would work going into it, overall 

we were very pleased with the results, and the 

feedback we received indicated that everyone 

enjoyed themselves. A full report of the Meet is 

given a little further along in the Flimsy. 

 

Next on the ID schedule is our regular Spring Meet 

taking place on Saturday, March 23
rd

. at the Legion 

in Dundas. Terry Hughes will be giving a clinic 

entitled Canadian Railway Heritage, and Walter 

Reid will give a clinic entitled GO Transit ï A 

Pictorial History of the Largest Commuter System 

in Canada. After the clinics, we will be showing a 

couple of model railroad videos. See the flier later 

in the Flimsy for full details. 

 

Another Beginnersô Meet is on the schedule for 

Saturday, May 11
th
 at the Welland Community 

Wellness Complex. This will be a repeat, with some 

adjustments, of the January Hamilton Meet. The 

Community Centre is doing the promotion and 

registration for this meet, and we hope to have 

about 24 potential new NMRA members come out 

to get messy and see what the hobby is all about. 

 

On Saturday, May 25
th
, with the weather nice and 

warm by then we hope, we have scheduled a rail 

fanning meet at the Medina Railroad museum in 

Medina, NY. The museum is housed in one of the 

few surviving wooden freight depots, and as well as 

the 12ò to the foot equipment, it also features a 14ô 

x 204ô HO layout.  See their website at 

http://railroadmuseum.net/wp/ and come and join us 

for a railroading day out in the beautiful countryside 

of upper New York State. 

 

We are doing preliminary planning for the NFR 

Regional Convention for 2014. As part of this plan, 

Chuck and Dianne Faist have volunteered to 

manage the non-rail program. Mike & Sharon 

Pearson have agreed to handle Registration, and 

Walter Reid has volunteered to be the treasurer for 

the convention. Walter has also taken over from Jim 

Tucker as the regular Canadian Paymaster for the 

Division. Jim has put in many years keeping track 

of where the money goes, as well as many other 

tasks that Divisional officers find themselves doing, 

and we owe him a big thank you for his 

considerable contribution.  

 

As always, we welcome any questions, comments 

or suggestions that you may have for the ID.  Email 

links are on our website attached to the NFR 
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website, and my phone number is on the masthead 

of this newsletter. 

 

Play safe. 

 

Lakeshores Division 

Superintendent Raymond Howard 

 

Ontario Northland Division  

Superintendent Trevor Ross 

 

It's been a slow model railroading winter in the 

OND. Recent events included the Barrie Train 

Show on February 16 and 17. As usual the show 

saw a great turnout of Layouts, Vendors, and 

Visitors. Upcoming events include the Midland 

show in May and the Muskoka show in August (for 

details see the Regional Train Orders page 

elsewhere in this issue). I'll see everyone at the 

convention in April. 

 

For those OND members in the Sudbury area, 

monthly meetings are held by the Sudbury Railway 

Modellers (most are also NFR members). For 

additional details see the TRAX newsletter at 

www.sudburymodelrailroading.com . If there are 

any other local groups in the OND hosting regular 

meetings please let me know so I can include details 

in the next update. 

 

If you have any questions, comments, or 

suggestions for the OND you can contact me at 

trevor@tjrcadd.com or (705) 983-9602. 

 

St. Lawrence Division  

Superintendent Ron Newby 

 

Seeing that this is my first report of the new year, I 

would like to wish everyone a Happy New Year. 

We had a great meeting in January with a couple of 

great clinics.  Continuing with our diesel 

locomotive theme, Peter Gray gave us an excellent 

clinic on detailing and weathering diesel 

locomotives.  After that Grant Knowles showed us 

some vacation slides from his trip out west last 

summer where he managed to see a few train 

related sights.  We saw everything from steam, 

diesels, ore cars and some interesting mining 

buildings that he saw at the various museums and 

tourist lines he visited. 

 

The end of February saw us doing another kit 

busting clinic along the theme of building a plastic 

kit.  I must say I was impressed as everybody was 

actually working on a plastic kit, even I was where I 

mostly model in wood.  We saw everything being 

built from stores to roundhouses and factories to 

freight cars. 

 

The Streetsville Convention is coming up in April 

and I hope you plan to attend, I know that I am and 

a number of our group is looking forward to it.  Iôm 

looking forward to seeing old friends again and 

making new ones. 

 

We have a great meet planned for March 30, 2013.  

First off will be a clinic by John Stewart on working 

with metal.  This should be an interesting clinic as I 

know I have always wanted to work with metal.  

John builds live steam locomotives.  The second 

clinic will be my own presentation on how I 

planned the Clearwater Valley Railway Co for 

operation.  I will describe my trials and tribulations 

on what worked and didnôt work. The afternoon 

session will be different from what we usually do, 

as will be doing our kit busters clinic as the 

convention is in April when we would normally 

have it.  Peter gray, our resident weathering expert 

will be giving a handôs on clinic on weathering 

freight cars for those who are interested. 

 

As always if you are in the area at the time of our 

meeting and would like to attend, you are more than 

welcome to join us, we know how to make you 

welcome and you won't be a stranger. 

 

That's all I have for now, so till next time may your 

train stay on the rail and you never run out of track. 

 

Southern Tier Division  

Robert Hamilton   

 

Western Ontario Division 

Superintendent John Moseley 
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Niagara Frontier Region Officer Reports 
 

Achievement Program Chairman 

Peter Nesbitt 

 

Iôm pleased to advise of the following Achievement 

Programme activity since my last report. 

 

Achievement Certificates: 

 

Raymond Howard  Volunteer 

 

Congratulations Howard on your fine 

accomplishment!  

 

The NFR convention is fast approaching and judges 

will be required for the model contest. If you have 

judged before, weôd love to have you again. If you 

have never judged, it is a great learning experience 

as well as being quite interesting. To be upfront, it 

does mean you lose some layout visit time, but 

tradition calls for a lunch to be supplied by the 

organizing committee for the contest judges.  

 

I run a short orientation session before the judging 

starts that covers the process and what to look for 

and how to do it with ample time to answer 

questions. As well, judging is done in pairs and an 

experienced judge is assigned to partner with a 

rookie. 

 

If you would like to volunteer to be a judge, or 

would like more information, please contact me in 

advance of the convention. 

 

Keith Lebold 

Historian  

Due to personal circumstances I have had to step 

aside as the NFR Historian. I would like to thank 

everyone who sent items to me to be included in the 

archives. I ask that you all give the next NFR 

Historian your cooperation as you have me.
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Streetsville Junction 

The Niagara Frontier Regional Convention 
 

April 26, 27&28 2013 
 http://streetsvillejunction.com    

 

If youôre interested in the hobby of Model Railroading then this is a weekend you will not want to 

miss. 

 

Model Railroaders from across the province will be coming to Mississauga for a great weekend of 

Model Railroading at the Streetsville Junction ï A Model Railroad Convention on April 26, 27 & 28 

2013 at the Meadowvale Four Points Sheridan.  The convention is sponsored by the Niagara Frontier 

Region of the National Model Railroad Association and the Central Ontario Division of the NFR 

 

Why attend a Model Railroad conventioné for the fantastic information and instruction that will be 

made available to you! There will be seminars and clinics on building models for your model 

railroad, information on the prototype railroads and ñhow toôsò for turning your train set into a true 

model railroad; there will be clinics in all skill levels from Beginner to Expert.  In addition to the 

seminars or clinics there will be lots of model train layouts in several scales and gauges for you to 

visit. Many of the layouts will be in different stages of completion, which allows you to talk with the 

owners about how they went about building their model train empires. This is a great learning tool 

which you can use to build your own layout. The other intangible item you get from attending such a 

focused weekend is the friendships you can develop with other hobbyists who share your interests. 

As a weekend you canôt have any more fun within a hobby as you can at our NFR-NMRA 

convention. 

 

Basic Overview of the Convention 

Friday April 26 2013:  

Å Registration Opens 3pm  

Å 3 Separate Clinics 7-8pm 

Å 3 Separate Clinics 8:30-9:30pm 

Å 3 Separate Clinics 10-11pm 

Å 1 Extra Fare Hands on Clinic 

 Non Rail Fun Meet and Greet 

 

 

Saturday April 27, 2013 

Å 3 Separate Clinics 7-8am 

Å 3 Separate Clinics 8:30-9:30am 

Å 3 Separate Clinics 10-11am 

Å 1 Extra Fare Hands on Clinic 

          Building a Prototype CP Box Car 

                   Part 2   8am to Noon 

Non Rail Extra Fare Clinic - Genealogy 101: By Christine Woodcock 
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Clinic Topics and Presenters 
 

Partial List of clinics at this timeé.. Please check our web site at http://streetsvillejunction.com  

For up to date Convention and clinic information  

 

Rail Clinics 
 

Pierre Oliver: St Thomas and the Wabash in Ontario 

A look at the railroads that came through St Thomas in its glory days and more intensive look at the 

Wabash and its operations in Ontario and the layout it's inspired 

Graham MacDonald: "The Booth Line - Prototype and a Modelling Approach".  

 The history of the Canada Atlantic will be reviewed with a focus on the Ottawa Arnprior and Parry 

Sound Railway, its Western Division, and some research material not previously published. My 

layout and the approach I have taken will be illustrated with a photo tour of the scenes and structures. 

John Spring: "Planning and Building a layout for a Prototype Operation". 

A look at concepts and plans to make the layout function as the real TH&B railway did. Johnôs large 

multi-level prototype based layout serves as the test bed for his ideas. 

Terry Terrance: ñThe LaunchPad for Model Railroadingò 

No, not some cheesy action accessory made by Lionel in the ó60s. Micro controllers are becoming 

ubiquitous in model railroading; although they are usually embedded and unseen in DCC systems 

and decoders, sound systems, special effects generators, etc. The LaunchPad is an inexpensive (<$5) 

and easy-to-use micro controller board from Texas Instruments that has scores of uses on a model 

railroad for lighting, animation and control. This clinic will describe how the technically inclined and 

non-technical modellers can build ready-to-go projects around the LaunchPad. 

Chris Lyons: Using Water based Wood Stains on Craftsman Structures 

The clinic will include a PowerPoint presentation as well as some hands on activities. Subtopics will 

be: nature of óSaman" stains, mixing the colours, testing, preparing strip wood and laser cut walls, 

stain application techniques as well as finishing. Participants who bring some scrap wood along will 

be given the opportunity to give it a try. 

Chris Lyons: Painting Doodads  

How to paint detail parts. Topics include types of castings, preparing the casting, priming, paint 

choices, colour selection, primary paint application, washes and glazing, using inks and Bragdon 

powders and special finishes for realistic effects. 

Paul Taylorï Introduction to DCC  

This clinic is for modellers that are new to DCC or thinking about DCC, although there may be a 

number of tips and tricks that can help out experienced users as well. In this clinic we will cover what 

to look for in a DCC system when you are out to purchase one, basics of running a system, DCC 

horror stories and troubleshooting, what the books and magazines don't tell you, wiring a layout for 

DCC, DCC friendly turnouts, basic decoder installation and programming and money saving 

strategies -2 hour clinic 

Clark Kooning, MMR - Scenery Basics  
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Everybody loves scenery, but how do you do it? In this fast paced clinic Clark will show you how to 

get started in building your scenery, he will cover, basic land forms, ground cover, rock work and 

painting your rocks, static grass and touch on water. If youôre a beginner or a have built lots of 

scenery you will enjoy this clinic. 

 

Efram Ellenbogen: Rail Fanning in the Toronto Area 

 

Matt Hermann: DCC Problem Installations 

Matt is representative for Loksound ESU in North America. He shows some problem DCC 

installations he has encountered and how to get around them. 

Dave Patterson MMR: ñThe Basics of Structure Buildingò 

Dave is a member of the Hamilton Model Engineers Society.  Dave does a lot of the structures for 

their layout and will go over some of the basic techniques of building structures. This is great clinic 

for beginners or experts alike. 

Hands on Box Car Clinic: By Al Crisp, MMR and Bill Dewar  

This clinic will span two sessions of which you must attend both to complete the car. 

Friday night 9pm to 11pm and Saturday from 8am till noon 

This clinic is designed to be hands on entry level kit bash and history lesson on the basic 10' high 

steel sheathed boxcar used in the thousands from the late 30's to the early 90's on the CPR and CNR. 

It takes the participants from the beginnings of the cars through their history of changes in equipment 

and uses on both roads. Pointed out are the obvious detail differences between the two lines in the 

basic equipment and how to model these cars. A well-illustrated handout is provided with photos and 

drawings of the prototypes. Once the history has been covered we begin the hands on construction of 

the boxcars based on the Red Caboose 10' by 40' car. Each participant is given a choice between the 

basic CNR car or two CPR versions to model. You will be supplied with all the basic components of 

the car and all the detail parts they need to build the chosen model.  Please note you must choose one 

or the other upon registration. NOTE:  All students will be sent a tool list and you must bring 

your complete set of tools in order to participate. Not suitable for modellers under 18. 

REGISTRATION NOTE:  this clinic is limited to the first 20 students, register early in order to 

secure a class room seat. 

Non- Rail Clinics 

Friday Evening: 

On Friday evening there will be an informal gathering for any one attending the Convention who is 

not participating in the Rail program.  Refreshments will be provided, so bring your knitting, your 

favourite book or enjoy doing some puzzles and/or other activities which will be provided. 

   Hosted by Nancy Chrysler. 
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Saturday Extra Fare Clinic: 

Cost: $15 per participant; limited seating       Seats still available 

Genealogy 101: By Christine Woodcock 

Clinic:  Saturday morning from 9:30am to 11:30am 

We have a great guest, Christine Woodcock from Genealogy Tours of Scotland, coming in to talk 

about Genealogy. The class is called ñGenealogy 101ò and Christine will give a lecture on 

Genealogy, where to start and how to research your family history. She will be doing a live 

demonstration on how to research on the internet, what to look for, where to look, as well as provide 

information on free Genealogy sites to research and so much more. Christine will also be supplying a 

reference handout. 

REGISTRATION NOTE : There must be a minimum of 10 registrants for this clinic to run, so 

register early to ensure we can offer this fascinating clinic. 

 

Please note: Tentative Schedules 

 

Streetsville Clinic schedule 

Friday Night 

7 pm 7:30 

pm 

8 pm 8:30 

pm 

9 

pm 

9:30 

pm 

10 

pm 

10:30 pm 

Pierre Oliver St. 

Thomas/Wabash 

B
r
e

a
k

 

Paul Taylor 

Introduction to DCC 

Chris Lyons : 

Stains on 

craftsman 

structures 

Efram 

Ellenbogen 

Rail 

Fanning 

T.O. 

B
r
e

a
k

 

John Spring 

Planning for 

Ops 

Matt Herman 

DCC 

Problem installs 

Graham 

Macdonald 

ñThe 

Booth 

Lineò 

Dave 

Patterson 

Structure 

Building 

Terry Terrance 

TI Project 

Al & Bill ôs Boxcar Hands-on 
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Streetsville Clinic schedule 
Saturday Morning 

8 am 8:30 
am 

9 am 9:30 am 10 am  10:30 
am 

11am 11:30 am 

Pierre Oliver St. 
Thomas/Wabash 

B
r
e

a
k

 

Dave Patterson 
Structure Building 

B
r
e

a
k

 

Terry Terrance 
TI Project 

Efram Ellenbogen 
Rail Fanning T.O. 

Chris Lyons : 
Painting Doodads 

John Spring 
Planning for Ops 

Clark Kooning 
Scenery Basics 

Graham Macdonald 
ά¢ƘŜ .ƻƻǘƘ [ƛƴŜέ 

Matt Herman DCC 
Problem installs 

!ƭ ϧ .ƛƭƭΩǎ .ƻȄŎŀǊ IŀƴŘǎ-on 
 

 

Layout Tours 
 

On Saturday afternoon from 1pm-5pm there will be a self-guided model railroad tour to a number of 

NMRA membersô homes. Maps and guides will be provided.  

 

Here are just a few of the layouts at this time:  

 

Owner: Credit Valley Free Mo Group            Scale: HO (FREE-MO Modular) 
 

Credit Valley Free Mo Group has 30 members, each of whom is required to own or have a 

partnership of a module or set of modules. 
 

Free-Mo was developed with the idea that a set of standards focusing mainly on module endplates 

would enable faithful modelling of prototype and prototype-inspired track plans and operations in a 

modular environment 

 

Owner: John Dunning      Scale: HO 
 

Welcome to Knucklehead Way ï a 22 İô x 10ô, Freelance HO Scale layout featuring two main lines 

with several crossovers, a peninsula, yard and sidings for industries. 

 

Owner: Tony Kerr   Scale: HO 
 

Tonyôs railway is a walk-in freelance layout whose design is based on CNR practices in 1958/9. The 

area modeled is within Southern Ontario featuring structures based either on actual CNR prototypes 

or local area buildings. 

 

Owner: Gerald Harper         Scale: HO 
 

This layout is known as the Sweetgrass Subdivision, for its location in Canadian Pacific territory, 

south and west of Lethbridge, Alberta, extending west to the Rocky Mountain foothills and south to 

Shelby, Montana and the former GN, now BNSF main line. 
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Owner: Clark Kooning, MMR CRC     Scale Hon3 
 

This is a brand new layout that is still under construction, but you have not seen construction like 

this. No wood is used to build the benchwork of the layout.  

 

Owner: Marcus Kollman         Scale: G Outdoor (Rain or Shine, layout open) 
 

This 30ô by 40ô G-Scale Garden Layout features no specific era.  The railway covers scenes from 

Germany, Switzerland, and Austria. Construction began in October 1998 and is now 95% complete. 

 

New addition:  Owner: Peter Winterton       Scale: HO 
 

CP Rail Schreiber Division (north of Lake Superior) Era 1977/1978 HO Scale (code 83 and code 70 

rail) . The layout room is approximately 24' x 11' and 25' x 8' in an L shape basement. The plan is 

twice around the room an two levels. The lower level has a large scenic double ended staging yard 

representing the east and west ends of the Schreiber Division. There is a snow scene in the lower 

level. The upper level has four locations modelled - Jackfish, Terrace Bay and the Kimberly Clark 

Paper Mill, Schreiber Division Point, and the fishing port of Rossport on Lake Superior. 

 

New addition:  Owner: Justin Perry             Scale: N 
 

Welcome to the ASTX, the ñAtlantic Superior Transportation Companyò, a proto freelance layout set 

in the present day in and around Thunder Bay Ontario.   

 

The layout, in a 24ô x 28ô basement, features three and a half levels to enable a twelve scale mile 

mainline consisting of   single and double track segments.  Three staging yards of 17 tracks each and 

a five track helix (allowing sequential staging of 30 trains), feed a daily schedule of up to sixty trains. 
 

The layout is controlled by a Digitrax wireless system powered by a Chief and two boosters and 

monitored by six PM42ôs. 

 

A dispatch system utilizing Digitrax detection components and stationary decoders controlled by 

JMRI software is utilized to control the ASTX during operating sessions. A working signal system 

should be partially in place by the end of April. Upon completion the whole system will be 

dispatched from the ASTX office in Vancouver. 
 

Scenery is approximately 30% complete with the focus being on the forested areas surrounding 

Thunder Bay. Urban scenery is currently represented by cardboard mock ups and stand in plastic kits.  

The numerous bridges are a mix of scratch build and kit bash. 

 
Sunday Layout Tours:  There will be several layouts for you to tour on your way home Sunday 

afternoon including a large club layout 

 

We have several other layouts still being confirmed, but due to the Flimsy deadline are not listed 

here, you can see additions and details, as they will be listed on the web site.  Please check our web 

site at http://streetsvillejunction.com   - For up to date convention and Layout information 
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NFR Model & Photo Contest 
 

In addition to the clinics, seminars and tours, we also have a contest room for models. In the contest 

room there are 2 important divisions. The first divisions is that of the NMRA Judged contest in which 

models are judged in accordance with the NMRA guidelines. This judging is open for all to see, and 

will determine not only 1st place winners but also those who have built models to a standard in which 

the builder earns a merit award toward the NMRA Achievement Program. The other contest is a 

popular vote; those registered at the convention have the opportunity to vote for the models they 

liked best.  

 

Saturday evening we continue with a fantastic program in our meet the manufactures room. There 

will be several manufacturers of model railroad products, you will be able to talk with these great 

people and see their products. We will also have a special panel discussion on the hobby of Model 

Railroading. 

 

As well as the Railroad events we also have a couple of items for those spouses who do not share our 

Model Railroad interests, so your spouse will enjoy the weekend as well. Please check website for 

details, coming soon.  

 

Mid night Madness 

Here's a one-time opportunity to shop for model railway equipment and supplies at the largest all 

train store in Canada - with special prices just for you. First sign up now for the NFR 2013 

Streetsville Junction Convention. As part of the convention, Credit Valley Railway is offering - for 

all attendees only - a closed super sale from 11:00 pm April 27th until 12:30 am April 28th, 2013. 

After the manufacturer's showcase at the hotel, all attendees are invited to the store - just 5 minutes 

away up the street on Argentia. We will feature specials throughout the store for this 1 1/2 hour 

period only! We are still working on many specials so that no one will be disappointed.  

Start building your shopping lists now, but be sure to register first! 

Sunday April 28, 2013 
 

NFR-NMRA  General Meeting - Sunday brings another new day and in the morning the 

Niagara Frontier Region of The NMRA will host their annually General Meeting ï 7:30am ï 9am.  
 

Streetsville Junction Hobo Breakfast- For those who paid and signed up for our PULLMAN 

Fare Registrants will then have a great hot Buffet - 9am-10am.  

 

NMRA ïNFR Award Showcase- After breakfast, we will host the NMRA NFR award 

ceremony ï 10am-11:30am. Our weekend will draw to close after the award ceremony. 

 

Layouts on Your way Home Tour- On your way home we still have a couple of model train 

layouts for you to visit. Information on these layout will be listed on the web page and found in your 

Convention handbag once you registrar at the convention. 
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Putting on a Beginnersô Meet 
by Richard Sparrow 

Photographs by Mike Pearson 
 

About a year ago, I was visiting a local hobby shop, ñJust Train Crazyò in Grimsby. The proprietor, Peter, was 

bemoaning the fact that nobody seemed to be doing anything to get more kids involved in the hobby. As an 

NMRA member, with a mandate to promote the hobby where ever possible, this sounded like a challenge we at 

the Divisional level should be picking up. We discussed it at our next monthly Divisional exec. Breakfast 

meeting and decided to get a beginnersô meet into our schedule for the spring of 2013. It seems easy to make 

those kinds of decisions when the timeframe is a year or more in the future!  The experience of the SLD and 

their MR 101 program was inspirational and helped us believe that we could pull it off. Maybe it would not be 

quite as extensive as that of the SLD, but it would meet the objective of getting new people involved in the 

hobby. A date was set, and we started getting the logistics identified, and tasks allocated. 

 

About 2 months before the meet, we held a meeting with the people who had volunteered to do the instructing. 

This was to first of all get their input on running the sessions, to find out what they would need in the way of 

supplies, and to make sure that we were all on the same page in terms of what we were going to be doing, the 

structure of the meet, the time available, etc. This was an important meeting and we would not have been 

successful had we not done this. 

 

Our Beginnersô Meet was held in Hamilton on January 19
th
. We were lucky enough, with the help of Ron Tuff, 

MMR and secretary of the H.O.M.E.S Club to get a room free of charge in the Eva Rothwell Resource Centre, 

where the H.O.M.E.S club is based. We thought that with getting a free room, and hoping to get supplies 

donated by hobby shops and MR clubs, that we would not have to charge participants. 

 

Promotion was not as easy as when we are promoting meets to our own members. It is very difficult to find 

people that may be interested in getting into the hobby, but are not yet in the modeling population. As well as 

the young people that Peter was referring to, our target audience included people that were recently, or about to 

be retired, and didnôt know what they were going to do with their time. We left fliers at all the hobby shops, 

libraries and community centres, as well as posting notices in the hobby magazines. But even then, when we 

had our exec. meeting on January 12
th
, one week before the meet, we only had 8 people signed up to attend. We 

thought seriously about cancelling, but in the end decided to go ahead, thinking that it would be a shame to 

cancel after all the work the clinicians had put in, and counting on the probability that a few more people would 

register in the next week. By the time the 19
th
 came around, we had 21 people signed up as beginners, and 

another 10 including clinicians and helpers. The group included 6 young people, which was very good to see.  

 

Due to a room change at the last minute, we were a little more crowded than expected, but the planned ñbell 

ringerò sessions seemed to work out well. Ron Tuff started off proceedings with an ñintroduction to model 

railroadingò slide presentation. The presentation kept the interest high by minimizing the tech-speak and 

emphasizing what can be achieved, including slides of some of the great model railroads that we all know and 

love. 

 

After the slides, we called a 10 minute break while we rearranged the room and set up the four hands-on 

stations. During the break, the group was encouraged to visit the TH&B Historical Society table, and examine 

the samples of different types of bench-work set up in the hallway. The group was then divided into 3 groups of 
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7 or 8 each. Although we had 4 stations, we found that having one station free for each cycle gave the leaders a 

chance to take a breath and get ready for the next group. Also, by leaving the scenery station open for the first 

round it meant that everyone had the Styrofoam base with track installed before they got to the scenery station. 

We rang the virtual bell after about 45 minutes to move the groups to the next station. 

 

The activities we chose were some of the basics required to get a layout started. 

 

Ray Hoadley led the track laying station, assisted by Harvey McIntyre. Here the attendees were given a roughly 

12ò x 16ò piece of 2ò pink Styrofoam that had a little hillock and gulley already carved into it. Onto the 

Styrofoam, the group mounted cork roadbed, a short length of flex track that Ray had taken the time to weather 

ahead of time, and ballasted the track. We were a little concerned that the wet dilute white glue used on the 

ballast may make it difficult when moving around, but it did not seem to be a problem.  

 

The next station was scenery, led by Gerry Wilkinson. The groups were shown how to apply plaster cloth for a 

base, paint the cloth (while still wet ï no problem!) with an earth coloured latex, and then add ground cover of 

various shades and sizes to the wet paint, and finally use ñwetò water and dilute white glue to set the scene. We 

would have been short of ground foam and plaster cloth if Gerry had not thought to bring extra with him. 

Working mostly alone, Gerry was a very busy instructor. 

 

The next station was led by John Jukes and Tony Czerneda to show how to make trees from twisted wire and 

sisal fibres ï i.e. bottle brush trees. The sisal came from twisted rope, and John & Tony used sisal that was both 

straightened by boiling and hanging to dry with weights on it, and cut right from the rope as is. The consensus 

was that the unstraightened fibres gave the best results, as the trees looked more natural. John and Tony came 

well prepared with several jigs to hold the wire while placing the sisal fibres and twisting the wire. Rather than 

use electric drills to twist the wire, the participants used a piece of dowel. This gave better control of the 

process, and was a little easier logistically. After twisting the fibres into the wire, the trees were shaped, sprayed 

with adhesive (close to an open window), and ground foam was sprinkled over them. Trimming the trees to a 

cone shape gave a good traditional conifer tree, while leaving them with roughly parallel sides and varying the 

ground foam types made a good deciduous tree.  I had not seen bottle brush trees made to represent deciduous 

trees before, but they looked very good. 

 

The fourth and last station was soldering and wiring. Chuck Faist, assisted by Joel Waterman led the groups in 

this activity. With the number of soldering irons going, the national grid must have been in deficit, but the 

session went very well. Chuck and Joel demonstrated how to bare and tin wires and then splice two wires 

together using the Western Union method. They then showed how to attach feeder wires to rail. After 

demonstrating, the groups got to do the hands-on, and all seemed to cope well with this skill, that was totally 

unfamiliar to most of them. Chuck and Joel said they could have used more time to get a little more into the 

wiring side of things. Chuck had prepared a hand-out for all the participants. 

 

By the time we were finished, each participant had a small module with track, trees and ground cover attached, 

and had practiced soldering wires together, and to a section of rail.  

 

Everyone seemed to have lots of fun, and the finished modules were proof that given a short demonstration, and 

a little expert guidance, inexperienced modelers can produce results that would be quite acceptable on most 

model railroads. The lesson for some of us who are in the layout building process, but hesitant to start on a 

particular step because ñwe may not get it perfectò is to just to go ahead and do it! 
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Lessons we learned in planning and putting on this meet: 

 

¶ There are lots of people out there that are potential model railroaders ï we just have to discover ways to 

find them.  

¶ Hands-on instruction is exponentially better than just talking at people. 

¶ Having one less group of attendees than there are teaching stations gives each set of instructors a break 

in the action. 

¶ The sessions took more time than originally planned for. We had allowed 30 minutes for each station, 

ended up using about 45 ï 50, and even then, one hour would have been better. 

A big thank you to the great volunteers mentioned above who prepared, led and helped with the teaching 

sessions. They gave considerably of their time to bring the hobby to a group of people that were lingering on the 

outside, but who may now become active modelers, and perhaps NMRA members.  We were also glad to have 

Graham MacDonald and Steve Juranics as visitors from the WOD. They are putting on their own beginnersô 

meet in April and wanted to see what we were doing. We were glad of the extra pairs of hands to help with the 

sessions, and the objective feedback they shared with us. 

 

Thanks also to the H.O.M.E.S Club, the Burlington Model Railway Club and the Dundas Modular Railway 

Club who donated supplies, and some of whose members participated in the teaching sessions. 

 

And to the H.O.M.E.S club again, who opened up their layout downstairs after the meet and had members 

available to help our beginners run trains on an actual two hour operating sequence ï more hobby exposure 

hands-on experience. 

 

Thanks are also due to the hobby shops that helped us with supplies and flier distribution ï Just Train Crazy in 

Beamsville, Niagara Central Hobbies in St. Catharines, Dundas Valley Hobbies in Dundas, Modelers Choice in 

Hamilton, and Credit Valley Railway in Mississauga.  

 

As an unexpected benefit, one of the community centres where we dropped off promotional fliers was the 

Welland Community Wellness Complex, and as a result of this flier we received a request from the recreation 

coordinator to put on a Beginnersô Meet at their facility. We quickly agreed to do that, and have a date with 

them for May 11
th
. Through their activities program catalog, they will do the promotion and handle the 

registration ï we just have to turn up and have fun getting 25 or 30 potential new model railroaders involved in 

the hobby. To help generate interest, we have dropped off back issues of magazines to leave out in the public 

areas, and copies of the ñWorldôs Greatest Hobbyò booklet to give to each person who registers. 
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Here are a few photos taken during the Meet by ID Clerk Mike Pearson. 

 

 

 

 

To start the sessions off, the room is set up for the 

audience to watch the slide show introduction.  

 

 

 

Ron Tuff makes a slide presentation introduction 

to model railroading, with plenty of examples of 

what can be achieved. 

 

 

 

 

After the introduction, the room is reconfigured 

with one of the four training stations in each 

corner of the room. Here, with plenty of soldering 

equipment for the hands-on work, Chuck Faist, 

with Joel Waterman assisting explains the basics 

of soldering.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

John Jukes shows what can be accomplished with 

some sisal rope, floristsô wire, glue spray and a 

little ground foam. Tony Czerneda assisting John, 

is just visible between John and photographer 

Joel Waterman 

 


